TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JULY 27, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Sylas Schwarz, Ashley Diesso and Mr. Diesso, Ed Brainerd & Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle  

Absent: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE JULY 13, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. John presented to the Board a letter from the Preservation League of NYS Grant Program, that the grant for $8,000.00 has been approved for the Windham Civic Centre and Centre Church Building Condition Report.  The award is being made with the following agreements between the Preservation League and the Town of Windham.  Upon agreeing with the terms, the Town Supervisor needs to sign a copy of the letter to be returned to Lindsay Ostrander as she will submit the letter on our behalf.  John noted as this is a public town meeting but we are not at this time to make an announcement with the Press, per the special instructions of the Preservation League.  Councilman Murray made a motion to have the Supervisor sign the agreement, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacant.  John O’Neill will soon be connected in the sewer system Fred Grober has been working with him. Fred Grober has also been working with Councilman Van Valin on reviewing the awarded bid for the Centre Property Roof. 
2.APPROVAL OF HOLD HARMLESS AGREEMENT (USE OF FACILITY): this is to be presented to any individual, non-for-profit group or other that would like to use the Centre Property for any events they are holding.  They are to submit this agreement and their Certificate of Liability Insurance to the Town Clerk to be on file. A motion to approve this agreement was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO SEND RESPONSE TO DEP Land Acquisition Parcel #9145 Mt. Greenery Road, property owner Lucien & Guy Goudreau, has 7.3 acres; Tax Map #79.00-3-71.  At the July 20, 2017 Planning Board, the Board has reviewed & made their standard comment to be passed to the Town Board. The Supervisor asked the Assessor to check into this if less than 10 acres the City could purchase the land.  A letter dated March 23, 2011 was presented to the Board that the City can purchase less than 10 acres in size if the City already owns adjacent parcel, in this case they do.  A motion was made to approve based on the recommendations of the Planning Board was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
4.REVIEW OF MAP SHOWING TOWN LEVEL ASSESSMENT: NYCDEP conducted in 2017 Map to identify if the City’s Land Acquisition Program could affect the future supply of developable land in each town. A map and memo regarding the above has been submitted to the Board for their review.
5.CT MALE ASSOCIATES RECOMMENDATION LETTER: After reviewing bid proposals for the Town of Windham Back-Up Generators for Critical Facilities, their recommendation is to award the contract to the low bidder, CDE Electric Inc. in the amount of $204,240.00. A motion to approve this bid was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #22 OF 2017: The Town Board hereby authorizes the selection and award of construction of the “Back-Up Generators for Critical Facilities” Project in the amount of $204,240.00 contingent on GOSR consent, in accordance with NY Rising and GOSR requirements, and authorizes Supervisor to sign Notice of Award document.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
6.JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR JUNE 2017: Judge Stevens $840.00 noted by the Board.
7.GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #10 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
8.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was absent.
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.

10.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez as present.  The Chief has a quote for 4 new portable radios that will give the police dept. more radio coverage.  The cost of four (4) is $2,116.00. They will give us $140 credit to take our old radios away.  Last year when Chief Tor Tryland was here he had bought a new radio.  We will then have 5 new radios. Chief Gonzalez would like permission to buy the four (4) new radios.  A motion to approve the purchase of four 
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radios was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Also, two Taser batteries had to be purchased for $110.00. August 1st Officer Rogers will be done with FTO and will be patrolling on his own. August 5 is the Tour of the Catskills, there will be 4 posts; two officers will be assisted by the Hensonville Fire Dept. Officer Sherman will have the post here in Hensonville and Officer Jim Scarey will have the post with two officers and the assistance of the Windham Fire Dept. in Windham. August 12-15 is the Greek Festival there will be an officer each day to cover the traffic.  PARK: the sink and toilet have been fixed in the ladies’ room. Homeplate on the baseball diamond has been installed by Kristopher Gonzalez and the Chief. The park is in good shape.  There is a wedding reception at the Park on Friday and the AA Picnic on Sunday.

11.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Peters and Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie last night went to a Greene County Meeting on purchasing a new computerized aided dispatch system.  They plan on building the system this September 2017- ending in July 2018 and would like to be live by the end of July 2018. This is the new world system.  He is still working on the Investment Policy.  Councilman Van Valin has reviewed the bids for the Centre Property roof with Fred Grober.  The following bids were received: Precision Roofing $118,000.00, Paragon Roofing $56,150.00 and Strack Construction Group LLC $30,780.00. Councilman Van Valin would like to Award the Centre Property Roof Bid to Strack Construction Group LLC. A motion to approve this award was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Councilman Van Valin thanked the Town Clerk for helping with the advertising and Fred Grober for going the extra mile with this project. Councilman Murray has nothing to report on.  Attorney Larry Gardner is working on the Merk Mortgage as it has been paid off in full. They are entitled to a discharge of mortgage to be recorded.  Supervisor Pelham has spoken to Norman & Dianne Bunce concerning their parking lot behind Bunce Realty that the town leases, Norman has a barn there that he would like to have access too.  The description of the lot line will need to be changed.  Larry will draw up the new description lease and photo of the parking lot. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Ashley Diesso was present and had some water questions for the Board. “What is the main purpose of the water project?” Supervisor Pelham comment, to improve existing water lines, some of the water lines have been in there for 100 years and to extend the water lines.  Councilman Murray commented that we know have two separate systems and to connect the two systems.  We have reserve area for the main street lines in Hensonville and Windham, and connecting these two we can eliminate one of the reserve lines. In essence, it makes almost a million gallons a day available. “Will the people be taxed on the water lines even if they are not hooked up to them?” Supervisor Pelham commented, only the users will be charged. If you have access to the water you will be charged.  “Is the project being done to expand the Town of Windham?” No. “Will the Town show a profit adding customers to the water supply?” Councilman Murray stated, No, the main idea is to amortize the debt.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS July 27, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #14-G contained vouchers #539-584, totaling $33,938.47 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #14 contained vouchers #135-141, totaling $30,131.62 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman              Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #14 contained vouchers #207-209, totaling $29,313.62 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #15-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $6,649.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $13,167.35 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $3,830.07 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #15-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #15-P contained 3 claims, totaling $393.88 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:26 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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